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While the title of the paper may appear to suggest a somewhat
ambitious message, it incorporates a number of factors which are
key to Canada's First Nation peoples as they strive for dignity and
their full and rightful place as equal partners in all facets of
Canadian society. The title also highlights an important
recognition by the Meadow Lake Tribal Council that economic
development is critical to achieving self-determination, that is
self-government, and that traditional subsistence activities such
as hunting, fishing, trapping and arts and crafts must be
supplemented by the formation of business enterprises which embrace
technology and capitalize on the extraction and value-added
processing of the natural resources associated with our traditional
lands. The title further suggests that any economic development
strategy, particularly one as controversial as the storage of used
nuclear fuel, must be supported by the people it is intended to
benefit and that the manner in which that support is solicited is
crucial to arriving at a balanced and informed opinion, that is, at
a healthy decision.

The paper will address each of these elements in turn, will
describe the Meadow Lake First Nations and the Council's self-
government and economic development strategy including the study it
is conducting on the feasibility and desirability of used nuclear
fuel storage and will deal in some detail with the community
consultation and information program the Council has initiated.

First a few words on the Meadow Lake Tribal Council (MLTC), more
specifically, the nine Meadow Lake First Nations (MLFNs). The
MLFNs number some 9,000 people and consist of two linguistic,
cultural groups. The groups are Crée and Dene and are about
equally represented. The MLFNs are located in the northern part of
Saskatchewan. The MLTC is a body comprised of the Chiefs of each
of the nine Meadow Lake First Nations as well as a Council Chief
and two Vice-Chiefs who represent the two linguistic, cultural
groups. The Council can best be characterized as a collégial body
charged with developing the vision and strategies to provide policy
formulation and services and support in areas such as health,
social services, education, economic development. The Council does
not supplant the authority of the nine MLFNs each of which is fully
autonomous. This arrangement has worked rather well and has



-2-

resulted in the MLFNs assuming responsibility for their own destiny
in education, health, social services, economic development, etc -
areas which were formerly the prevail of the Canadian Government's
Department of Indian and Northern Affairs.

The primary and overriding objective of the MLTC is to provide for
healthy individuals, families and communities. The path to this
vision is through self-government which in turn requires self-
sufficiency, self-reliance and self-determination. Economic
development plays an extremely important role. Work, that is,
long-term, quality jobs, provides a sense of self-worth and the
prospect of a promising future where First Nation peoples enjoy
economic parity with the rest of the Province and with their fellow
Canadians. We do not want to be wards of the state, to depend on
welfare. We want to be full and equal participants in and
contributors to the Canadian economy. We have demonstrated that we
have the capability, the desire, the courage, the business acumen
to achieve this. Our success in forestry operations, to wit,
NORSASK, a forestry company in which we own 40 % equity, and which
employs some 120 native people, is testimony to our competency.
Our dividends from NORSASK have allowed us to establish an Economic
Development Heritage Fund which will expand our ability to support
First Nation enterprises.

But this is not enough! The MLTC population is growing at such a
pace that MLTC must provide some 3,000 jobs or 150 jobs per annum
over the next twenty years. This is a challenge in any one's
language. It is obvious that we must look beyond the traditional
activities detailed above, that MLTC must explore a number of
opportunities such as mining, tourism, forestry, environmental
management, energy, etc.

Each of these opportunities require the following attributes:

* long-term, quality employment;

* full and equal participation in the control and management of
the enterprise;

* environmental responsibility and sensitivity;

* recognition of First Nation peoples' traditional values,
spirituality, culture and lifestyles.

In addition, we want to work as partners in growth with non-native
communities. Not as adversaries. Together we can all achieve a
promising future for our children, for all Canadians. Our
successful joint venture with NORSASK serves ably as a model.

How then did we get to consider the storage of used nuclear fuel in
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Northern Saskatchewan, that is, the Canadian Shield. Our
acquaintance with this economic development opportunity came about
as a result of MLTC's interest in the uranium mining industry. In
fact, we have been exploring ways in which to maximize First Nation
participation in one of the Province's most successful industries.
This led in turn to a more comprehensive appreciation of the nature
of the entire Nuclear Fuel Cycle, specifically, the permanent
storage of used nuclear fuel in deep, stable geological formations.
In other words, the technology developed by AECL at its Whiteshell
Underground Research Laboratory.

The permanent storage of used nuclear fuel utilizing AECL's
technology appeared to possess all of the economic development
criteria previously mentioned. Yet it did entail one major
challenge, one feature which was sure to have its detractors and to
constitute a considerable potential for dissension if we, the
Council, did not fully inform ourselves, and the members of the
MLFNs about the nature of the project and the technology. We had
foremost to assure ourselves and our people of the safety aspects
associated with this potential project. Safety was and is most
paramount in our consideration.

It was imperative therefore that the elected Chiefs and Council
executive felt comfortable enough to proceed with the study before
bringing this to the people. No commitment would be made as to
site, timing, etc until the study was completed and until we had
the mandate from the people to proceed. And certainly we would not
proceed if this project were deemed not to be safe. Indeed we
would oppose it if it were deemed to be unsafe and would do so no
matter where in Canada it would be built.

The MLTC Chiefs decided that we would commission a feasibility
study to report on such matters as safety, economic development
potential, financing, impact on First Nation traditions, job
creation potential, etc. We wanted an exhaustive study that would
call on experts and our own people to contribute to the
recommendations. In addition, and we feel most important, the
people would have to decide whether they truly wanted this. So we
called it a feasibility and desirability study. Even though from
a technological, safety, economic perspective the project might
hold much promise, the people could conclude that truly they did
not want it, be this for ethical, moral, social or whatever reason.

This posed quite a challenge for how do you assess the potential of
any economic development initiative without appearing to promote
it. How do you maintain balance and encourage all views to present
themselves without introducing disinformation, without emotion
running rampant and excluding fact, particularly in an area which
has all the emotional elements and then some.
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We decided to give this to the people, to have them participate
fully in the information program and in the community consultation
activities. We conducted surveys as to whether people wanted
economic development and if so what kind. We prepared inserts for
our community newspaper, the NortWest Eagle. And we made a video
about the project. This and many other things we have done to
inform people and to seek their opinions and encourage their input.

What is perhaps unusual about our approach, so others tell us, is
that the people have decided what questions, what issues, what
information goes into the surveys, the newspaper articles, the
video. In other words, it is their product, their program, their
decision as to how the project is presented. This is not the
infamous Decide, Announce, Defend (DAD) system. This is pure
grassroots. And we are not in a rush. We have plenty of time to
decide.

One aspect that we had to confront and deal with fairly, openly and
honestly, was not to discourage input from those who may oppose the
project - regardless on what grounds. Yet, as mentioned, we did
not wish to see emotion, or appeals to the emotions, to dominate.
As an initial step to deal with balance, with pros and cons, we
have written a letter to both camps asking them for comments, for
their views, and have asked them to provide facts and the evidence,
research, documentary substantiation for their position. Some of
you will have received such a letter. The replies, for those who
decide to respond, will be available for all to read.

We have also established two positions for economic development
officers, one from each of the Crée and Dene communities, to look
at this and other opportunities. These individuals are to advise
us and the people on the advantages and disadvantages and to
obtain, make available and explain the projects and the
accompanying material. MLTC has also hired nine Community
Consultation Assistants, one for each of the nine MLFNs. Their job
is to conduct the surveys, to explain the project to the people by
visiting every household in their community, to take note of
concerns, questions, etc and to deal with these promptly,
completely, honestly. These people were not chosen on the basis of
their stance on the project. Rather they were chosen on the basis
of their ability to communicate and on their standing in their
community.

Everyone of these people, including the Chiefs and the executive,
have visited Whiteshell and have gone down in the hole. We have
visited the laboratories. Some of us have visited Ontario Hydro's
Darlington nuclear reactor complex. All of us have had intensive
familiarization sessions on the technology and why we are looking
at economic development and this project in particular. I should
note that we have also run bus tours to Whiteshell for our elders,
our children and their parents; for our teachers and counsellors
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and staff. We intend to do more of this.

Indeed, we did not present this project in isolation. We presented
it as one of a number of candidates for potential business
enterprises. All this was done in the context of our vision and
the role economic development plays therein. To have done
otherwise would have served to confound and confuse and would have
cast us as out-and-out proponents. We would have given the
appearance of having already made a decision and were merely going
through the stages.

We also sought out other people's experience and knowledge. For
instance, we visited tribes in the US interested in the Monitored
Retrievable Storage (MRS) facility. We have met with scientists,
engineers, government, industry, labour, academia and trade
associations both here and abroad.

Much has been learned in this process. For example, it has become
obvious that if we as First Nation peoples aspire to create
economic opportunities and to be full and meaningful participants
in and contributors to the Canadian economy, and if we want long-
term, quality jobs, then we have to educate our people starting now
as technicians, technologists, engineers, scientists,
administrators and managers. And we must provide them with
training and related work experience. To date we have
concentrated on law, health and social services and teaching as
areas in which to qualify our people. The time has come to focus,
to concentrate on science and mathematics, on technology.

Our surveys and community consultation programs and meetings
indicated that our people wanted us to embrace this as part of the
study process, that is, to identify what was needed in technology-
based education and training. Our elders emphasized this most
strongly.

We appreciate the cooperation we have received from the academic,
government, private sector, labour and education communities as
well as the professional and trade associations. Our Board of
Education and our teachers now have cooperative programs underway
to develop science and math curricula, run science camps for
teachers and students alike, work with mentors who are scientists
and engineers, and place students in related summer employment
positions. In fact, we had more offers for summer employment than
we could accept given we wanted to proceed on a pilot basis first.

Some of our students will work this summer in environmental
monitoring. Others will work in geological characterization and
the preparation of Environmental Impact Statements. We are
discussing the development of a curriculum for environmental
technologists with the University of Windsor and the Great Lakes
Institute for Environmental Research. All of these activities will
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help us to train for and create jobs in environmental management in
the near term as we prepare for longer term initiatives such as the
storage of used nuclear fuel.

We owe a great debt of gratitude to many of you attending this
conference. Both as individuals and as organizations you have
encouraged and assisted us enormously. Most importantly, you have
shown our children what careers are available in science and
engineering and have provided real opportunities. You have given
them hope. This is an example of what I mean when I say we can and
must work together constructively as equal partners. We will all
benefit accordingly and know we have done something for our peoples
and for our great country.

I wanted to share this with you for it has much to do with a
collective effort to work as a community to explore opportunities
of real promise. To not only work for the collective good in an
open, honest and sincere manner but to appear to be doing so. It
is this which we consider and hold to be true community
consultation and participation wherein people determine and shape
their own future.

Much more could be said of the project, MLTC's study, and of the
approach which has been adopted by the people of the Meadow Lake
First Nations to familiarize themselves with the feasibility and
desirability of the permanent storage of used nuclear fuel in the
Canadian Shield in Northern Saskatchewan. Involving the outlying
communities, information sessions with governments, meetings with
the press to name but a few, come to mind.

This is a complex, involved business which calls for openness,
honesty, sincerity and ownership by all stakeholders. It is an
inclusive process where all points of view are welcome provided
facts are presented without prejudice and bias and are supported by
verifiable scientific, economic, etc evidence.

Before I conclude my address I must return to the matter of safety
and its determination. We are not scientific experts but know
whether legislation, policy, regulation and process are
sufficiently and comprehensively established to ensure no stone is
left unturned to protect society. We have access to scientific
experts and will follow the Federal Environmental Assessment Review
Office (FEARO) hearings on the proof of concept of AECL's storage
technology. Indeed we have asked FEARO to provide us with the AECL
Environmental Impact Statement so that we can study it. We intend
to appear before the FEARO panel as intervenors when its public
meetings start.

All of us are responsible for our actions and our decisions. We
are accountable to our people, the people who elected us or
appointed us to our positions regardless of the sector of endeavour
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in which we operate. It is a trust that has been given us and we
must not treat it lightly. The permanent storage of used nuclear
fuel exacts all of this and more from us. It, the storage of used
fuel, is critical to the future of the nuclear industry; an
industry which has a vital role to play in meeting today's and
tomorrow's energy needs.

It is our intent that the Meadow Lake First Nations make a positive
contribution to the examination and the realization of the peaceful
uses of nuclear energy as we proceed with our feasibility and
desirability study.

The decision to proceed with the study is the product of daring to
think big, to dream, to actualize our vision. To date we have
enjoyed the experience immensely and have found it to have led to
other promising ventures such as new initiatives in education,
training, employment and summer jobs for our young students. We
are exploring joint ventures in environmental management. In
addition we are organizing a North American Free Trade Agreement
(NAFTA) Roundtable at Meadow Lake this fall. This meeting will be
attended by representatives of native peoples from Canada, Mexico
and the United states and will examine ways in which we can make
NAFTA work for us. I can tell you of many more benefits which have
come our way as a consequence of embarking upon this study. The
dream is paying off. We are excited about what we have launched.

The road upon which we have embarked is a long journey. No
decisions will be made until the FEARO panel has finished its
report on the safety of the AECL technology and much remains to be
done thereafter if safety is reasonably assured and the economics
are right and we have a mandate from our people to proceed further.
We do not anticipate any major activity until 2010 and do not
foresee an operating facility before 2025.


